MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

TUESDAY, JUNE 1, 2004



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer
Lon K. Howell

Brindley B. Pieters

John Williams

Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:


Colonel Charles H. Gibson 

Sandra S. Glenn
STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance

Daniel White, SAA Operations

Rick Shea, SAA Operations

Ray Wise, Vice President of Aviation Marketing


Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Jim Kriss, AVCON, Inc.

Bill McGrew, PBS&J

Jay Raben, American Coach Lines

Debra Salter, American Coach Lines

Lloyd Stoley 

Jean Antoine

Jim Meade, Mears

Lee Lincoln, Lincoln Limousines

Marty Sinker, StarPort

Roger Phillips, StarPort

Krysty Kress, Southeast Ramp Project

Kevin Spolski

Genean McKinnan, Alamo/National

1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, MAY 4, 2004 

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, May 4, 2004.

Motion passed.
3. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Dale reported on the following:

a) Bus staging vehicle inspection area

b) Landscape – Entrance

c) Construction projects

Logistical Support

Hangar

Juvenile Assessment Center

d) Alamo proposal

Discussion ensued.

President Dale advised he had met with Joe Rodie and they had talked about the 10-acre site.  Alamo had brought back some site work and would be getting  back with us by the end of this week.  Alamo needs to be in place by April 2005.  Alamo is now talking about building the whole facility, maintenance facility turnaround and welcome center.  There are a couple of issues:  a buyback provision on both the welcome center parking lot and the quick return facility.  

Counsel advised there is a buyback on the Welcome Center Parking Lot and the Quick Turnaround Facility.
Discussion continued.

President Dale advised he needed to know if he was proceeding the way the Board wanted him to go.

The Board affirmed direction for the President.

e) Pan Am storage of Rudd neoprene hangar 

f) Charitable contribution to Lake Mary Trails not to exceed $10,000 

President Dale advised Diane Crews had been working on an issue to raise funding for an exercise station in the trail system in the City of Lake Mary, which he would like to match in an amount not to exceed $10,000.00.  This is a community that is noise impacted by the Airport.  The benefit to the Authority is that we would get permanent advertising (an exercise station with a placard) and improve our relationship with a community that is impacted by the Airport.

Discussion by Chairman Miller regarding precedent.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Williams, approving an amount not to exceed $10,000.00 to come out of advertising and marketing for matching funding toward purchase of an advertising and exercise station in the Lake Mary Trail System.

Discussion continued.

Counsel advised they had discussed the funding coming out of marketing.

Motion passed.

Board Member Howell objected.

g) Channel 9 request for information regarding benefits of President’s trip to Ireland in October 2002

President Dale advised he had taken the trip to Dublin and Shannon with Seminole County Economic Development Committee and county staff in October 2002 at the direction of the Board.

The Orlando Convention & Visitors Bureau advised in 2002 the average person spent $760.00 per day per person and the average stay is 14 nights, which would equal $4.5 million.  Service began June 2003 to Sanford.  

h) Runway lighting

President Dale briefed the Board regarding our recent runway lighting failure and advised along with the lighting upgrade (coming up later in the agenda) he would like to have a quick connect system with a pre-connect so that we could hook up quickly to the big new generator for a temporary lighting system.

Discussion ensued.

Discussion Agenda Item A was moved up on the agenda.

A. Consider approval of the Airport Ground Transportation Regulations
Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations and Maintenance, summarized the Authority’s Ground Transportation Regulations.

The Ground Transportation (GT) program is designed to provide oversight to transportation operators ensuring their vehicles are safe, clean, in a good state of repair and acceptable rates are charged for demand (taxi) transport.  The attached permit (contract) describes the program in detail.  An executive summary follows.  Specifically, the taxicab portion of the entire GT program will be described including the mutually agreed to flat rate charges.

The Ground Transportation program at the airport is designed to provide properly licensed, safe, courteous and reliable transportation to our passengers arriving here without a pre-arranged ground transportation package from their tour operators.  It provides for the oversight of companies that operate buses, shuttles, pre-arrange vehicles for hire and on-demand taxi service. The ground transportation program has been in existence since 1996 with only modest changes incorporated as a result of annual driver/company and airport meetings.  Flat rates were established in 2003 as a result of oral passenger complaints of overcharging.  They are based on MapQuest.com distances and modified by taxicab driver input mutually agreed to in the annual meetings. 

Prior to commencing business the ground transportation company must provide to the Authority proof of required insurance, permit fee, Sanford Business Permit, Airport badge (for Taxi drivers), copy of Florida drivers license and copy of safety inspection.  When this package has been submitted and checked a decal is issued, to be displayed in the lower right front of the vehicle’s windshield.    


Term – January thru December each year.

Vehicle definitions
Class I – any taxi, vehicle for hire, or other chauffeur-drive metered or unmetered vehicle with maximum seating capacity of 6. 


Class II – same but with seating capacity of 7-15


Class III – same but with seating capacity of 16 and above


Class IV – Complimentary vehicle (hotel, motel, etc) 

Authorized Services 
Permittee is authorized to pick-up and drop-off in designated areas.

Fees
Class I   
$50.00 per year plus $3.00 per departure


Class II
$75.00 per year plus $8.00 per departure


Class III
$125.00 per year plus $20.00 per departure


Class IV
$300.00 per year no departure fee

Fleet Rates
For operators with 25 or more vehicles in each or any class the per year fee is the individual per year rate x 25.  Or in other words companies with more than 25 vehicles per class only pay for 25 vehicles each year.

Stickers
Issued annually

Accounting/Audits
Companies pay pick-up fees monthly airport reserves the right to audit

Compliance
Permittee shall comply with all laws, ordinances, rules, and regulations of the Authority, City, federal and state

Indemnity
Permittee agrees to indemnify Authority employees and elected officers

Insurance
Class I

$300K
$100K
$100K


Class II 
$1M combined single limit


Class III       
$5M combined single limit


Class IV
limit based on seating capacity 

Termination
after 10 days for non-payment


With notice after 30 days for the following


Conducting business or other acts not authorized


Violation or non-performance


Non-payment


Repeat violations

Nondiscrimination
Neither party shall discriminate

Driver license checks


Taxi drivers will have license checked for wants and warrants by SPD.  Photo ID card made by Authority.

Misc Provisions
Keep a clean vehicle


Agrees to the airport Rules and Regulations


Prohibited from solicitation of passengers 


Taxi drivers are authorized to be in vicinity of their vehicles only.  Pre-arranged can be in terminal to meet pax


Specific areas are assigned to vehicles based on Class


Fees for one time pick-up (with ins info provided)



Taxi

none



Class I

$10.00



Class II
$20.00



Class III
$50.00



Class IV
$20.00

Vehicle driver
neat, clean and well trimmed



clean clothing, shirt with collar, shoes and socks

Vehicle Standards   long list see page 18-20

Exhibit A
Chapter II of Airport Rules and Regulations

Exhibit B
Taxi Ready Area Guidelines

Exhibit C
Ground Transportation Layout

Exhibit D
List of approved Service Centers

Exhibit E

Taxicab Flat Rates


       Taxicab Rules 
Companies are required to show proof of insurance, Sanford business license, current driver’s license for wants and warrants check and clean driving record and proof of vehicle safety check from an approved garage.  All these need to be turned in to the Authority prior to being permitted to conduct business here on SFB.  

Vehicles assemble in parking lot B at 9:15 each morning for a random drawing to determine the daily positions.  The number one and two vehicles are then allowed to transit into GT portion of short-term parking lot.  As vehicles (with fares) depart others in their respective order refill vacancies on the ready line.  The 1st driver must take the first fare regardless of destination.  A short trip rule allows driver to return within 45 minutes to the 3rd  position. Forty hours per week we have an Authority employee acting as the taxicab starter on duty and at other times the first cab in position mans the taxi podium to coordinate activities.  Because of significant variances in individual fees the various companies charged and after numerous passenger complaints (complaints were as much as 100 % in excess of flat rate and some drivers inferred a 20% gratuity was also required) the staff with concurrence of the taxi drivers/companies established a flat rates over the past two years with the majority of input coming from the individual companies and based on distance to most frequent destinations. The flat rate fee is about $2.00 per mile plus the $3.00 departure charge and any tolls that might be involved.  Flat rate charges were then listed in exhibit E and made known to passenger to prevent over charging.  

We are in the second year of the flat rate charges and continue to modify the rate schedule when necessary or after consensus with the permitted companies.  Currently the flat rates are working and by doing so the possibility of passenger rip-off has significantly decreased.  Prior to establishing the flat rates I would get three to four complaints each month on excessive charges.  Since establishing the flat rates in January 2003 I have received one complaint from a passenger driven to the Best Western Motel, in Sanford.  The flat rate is $12.00 plus $3.00 departure charge.  The passenger who complained was charged $30.00 for the short trip.  The motel manager Jay Sheppard also complained on the passenger’s behalf.

President Dale advised periodically it is necessary to review the flat rates charges for accuracy.  Now would be a good time to do that based on the current high rate of gasoline prices.

Staff recommended approval of the Airport Ground Transportation Program retroactive to January 1, 2003.   

Other rules are listed in Exhibit B of the Ground Transportation permit.

Ground Transportation Company’s represented were:

Jay Raben, American Coach Lines

Debra Salter, American Coach Lines

Lloyd Stoley, Lloyd’s Transportation 

Jean Antoine, UTG
Jim Meade, Mears

Lee Lincoln, Lincoln Limousines

Duane Moore, Offsite Tours

Tony Little, A Trufran Transportation 

The ground transportation public was invited to speak.

Lee Lincoln, Lincoln Limousines, addressed the Board advising that the setting of rates by the Authority is illegal according to the Sherman/Clayton Act.  He advised he had spoken with Colonel Grieshaber, City of Sanford, about numerous concerns.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel advised the Sherman Act does exist, however, there are several exceptions.  He advised he reasonably believed the Sanford Airport Authority meets the exception.

President Dale requested each ground transportation company submit a list of complaints or comments to him in writing.

Discussion continued.

Ed Corrigan advised Mr. Lincoln is not the most credible taxi driver in the fleet.  He advised he had been known to overcharge.

Lloyd Slowly, Lloyds Transportation, spoke about the staging of taxis in Parking Lot B, the location of taxi signs, and use of the shuttle bus by taxi drivers.  Taxi drivers had been denied use of the shuttle bus.  He advised he had to sit in 95 degree heat all day, which he could not do since he is a type four diabetic and therefore a disabled person.  He also could not walk to the terminal to get a drink or use the facilities.

Discussion regarding abuse of privileges in the use of OSI’s shuttle bus.  

Duane Moore, Offsite Tours Transportation, advised Ed Corrigan was out of order.  It is not the first time Mr. Corrigan has attacked Mr. Lincoln on his rates.  The Airport does not tell the rental cars what they can charge and should not tell taxi drivers what to charge.   He advised there had been discrimination of certain small and independent operators.  He advised the location of the taxi podium was located in a position to discourage taxi drivers.  

Discussion continued.

Jim Meade, Mears Transportation, advised the Airport Staff is fair and helpful, the rules are fair, and Sanford is a very easy Airport for most companies to do business at.
Jean Antoine, UTG, spoke to the Board.

Tony Little, A Trufran Transportation and lifelong resident of the City of Sanford, advised he hoped the Board would continue to run the Airport in a way that would not give the big companies an advantage and stay focused on the issues.  He advised he would be against meters.  The Board in Orlando is catering only to the large companies.  He further advised Jack Dow, Rick Shea and Danny White do a great job with ground transportation here at Sanford Airport.  

After much discussion, the Chairman requested that ground transportation companies submit a list of their comments, questions and complaints in writing to the President and they would all be addressed.   He further advised the Board needed to consider and approve the ground transportation document today.

Discussion regarding the Sanford Airport Authority’s responsibility to protect the public.  

Discussion continued regarding drivers staying with their vehicle, denial of use of the shuttle because of abuse, provision of a shade pavilion in Parking Lot B, latitude for drivers to take breaks in the terminal, location of the podium, and taxi signage.

Board Member Robertson advised, for the record, he wanted it noted how great a job Jack Dow, Director of Operations, does for this Airport.

Board Member Howell advised he understood the frustration of ground transportation people  but the Board would probably pass the ground transportation regulations today, but he would like to have a copy of the complaints and questions and staff’s recommendations.

Counsel advised the memo says in 1996 the Board passed a set of Ground Transportation Rules and Regulations and issued permits.  That was the first year we had commercial service at this Airport.   Several federal cases that go all the way to the Supreme Court indicate that because an Airport has ready customers for ground transportation those airports have certain rights to charge those ground transportation businesses that come and take money off the Airport.  The permit system was set up to allow control of these services to the customer.  Over the years there have been adjustments based on Jack Dow’s experiences.  We wanted the Board to hear the cases or need for some regulation on the rates.  There are three areas of concern.  One is whether the airport is doing something that would violate the US Commerce Clause.  Another is the 14th Amendment under which there are federal mandates to be uniformly applied, fair and non-discriminatory.  The last area is Sherman Antitrust Act.  Supreme Court has said local municipalities and even special districts can under appropriate circumstances have the sovereign right to set rates and services.  There is wording in the Authority’s legislation, which we believe strongly suggests that we have that right.  However, we are looking at the legislation again to make sure.  

Counsel recommended the Board ratify the Airport Ground Transportation Regulations and Permits retroactive to January 1, 2003. 

Discussion continued regarding provision of shelter, and always keep in mind the protection of the public keeping in mind and working with the laws that are in place.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to ratify and approve the Airport Ground Transportation Regulations retroactive to January 1, 2003, with the provision that the issues (questions and answers) be made public and.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller welcomed State Representative Sandy Adams and her aide.

A certificate of appreciation was presented to Representative Adams for her assistance in accomplishments for this Airport during the 2004 Legislative Session.  The certificate reads as follows:

State of Florida

2004

Legislative Session

Certificate of Appreciation presented to Representative Sandy Adams

On this 1st day of June 2004
This certificate of appreciation comes with sincere gratitude for your diligence, commitment to service, exemplary concern for the future of the Orlando Sanford International Airport, and outstanding leadership as Chairperson of the Seminole County Legislative Delegation during the 2004 Legislative Session.  We are privileged and honored by your fine representation.
Sanford Airport Authority

William R. Miller, Chairman




Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secy./Treasurer



Colonel Charles H. Gibson

Sandra S. Glenn





Lon K. Howell

Brindley B. Pieters





John A. Williams

Larry A. Dale, President & CEO

Representative Adams advised she believed the Orlando Sanford Airport was and would continue to be an economic driver for Seminole County and she supported it wholeheartedly.

Discussion by City Manager Grieshaber regarding contact by ground transportation people.

4. EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT
Executive Vice President White reported as follows:

1) FAC Conference July 25 through 28, 2004

Discussion by Board Member Robinson regarding leasing an airplane for transporting members to the conference.

5. COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported as follows:

1) Solicitation Resolution

2) Sherman Antitrust Issues

3) Authorize Chairman to retain expert witness for JettAire Case

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to authorize the Chairman to execute agreement with the firm that will provide the service chosen by our Counsel, Jim Byrne.

Motion passed.

4) Retain Counsel for Construction Litigation and Claim against Craggs

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve hiring of Foley & Lardner for construction litigation and claim against Craggs.

Motion passed.

6. TBI REPORT

Keith Robinson, TBI, reported.

7. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Chairman Miller reiterated that Jack Dow is doing a good job and that we need to always be conscious of our need to serve the public.

8. CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Consider approval of Domestic Terminal Lease Number OSD 2004-128 with TransMeridian Airlines 

TransMeridian Airlines (TMA) is leasing 148 square feet of office space in Suite 3123 and 23.35 square feet of shared common area space for a break room in the Domestic Terminal.  This is the standard format tri-party lease agreement used for the Domestic Terminal, and is for a month-to-month tenancy beginning on May 1, 2004.  The lease requires TMA to pay to OSD rent of $5,997.25 annually ($499.77 monthly) for this space rental.

Staff recommended approval.

B. Consider approval of Domestic Terminal Lease Number OSD 2004-129 with Pace Airlines, Inc.

Pace Airlines, Inc. is leasing 133 square feet of office space in Suite 3125 and 21.14 square feet of shared common area space for a break room in the Domestic Terminal.  This is the standard format tri-party lease agreement used for the Domestic Terminal, and is for a month-to-month tenancy beginning on May 1, 2004.  The lease requires Pace to pay to OSD rent of $5,394.90 annually ($449.58 monthly) for this space rental.

Staff recommended approval of this lease agreement and authorization for execution of the necessary documents.
C. Consider approval of Non-Concessionaire Rental Car Business Permit with E-Z Rent-A-Car, Inc.

This permit is an annual agreement with a new off-Airport car rental agency, which does not have a ticket counter within the Terminal Building.  Its customers are generally pre-arranged prior to arrival at the Airport, and they are picked up/dropped off by shuttle vehicles in front of the Terminal.  The agreement is a tri-party format with the SAA, OSD, and the car rental agency as parties.  The agency is required to pay to OSD a fee of 8% of gross revenues for retail business, and 5% of gross for wholesale business generated at the Terminals.  For any other business generated on the Airport, such as at the fixed base operators or in the Commerce Park, they are required to pay a fee of 8% of gross revenues directly to the SAA.

 Staff recommended authorization for execution of this permit.
D. Consider approval of Non-Concessionaire Rental Car Business Permit with E-Z Rent-A-Car, Inc.  
This permit is an annual agreement with a new off-airport car rental agency, which does not have a ticket counter within the Terminal Building.  Its customers are generally pre-arranged prior to arrival at the Airport, and they are picked up or dropped off by shuttle vehicles in front of the Terminal.  The agreement is a tri-party format with the SAA, OSD, and the car rental agency as parties.  The agency is required to pay to OSD a fee of 8% of gross revenues for retail business, and 5% of gross for wholesale business generated at the Terminals.  For any other business generated on the Airport, such as at the fixed base operators or in the Commerce Park, they are required to pay a fee of 8% of gross revenues directly to the SAA.

Staff recommended approval.

E. Consider approval of Lease No. 2004-12 with Jon W. Athey, for the property located at 2850 Aileron Circle (residence). 

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2004-12 with Jon W. Athey, for the property located at 2850 Aileron Circle (residence).  The lease term is for one (1) year, effective June 1, 2004.  The annual rental rate is $8,400.00; the monthly rate is $700.00.   

F. Consider approval of Lease No. 2004-14 with Elouise Thompson, for the property located at 3365 E. State Road 46 (residence).  

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2004-14 with Elouise Thompson, for the property located at 3365 E. State Road 46 (residence).  The lease term is for ninety (90) days, effective May 26, 2004, and ending August 23, 2004, at a rate of $.00 per month.   

Note:  This property was purchased with funding from FAA Grant No. 3-12-0069-38, for acquisition of land in noise sensitive areas located within the 65 DNL.   In the event that the Lessee stays beyond the 90 days, the rent shall be $473.52, plus sales tax.

G. Consider approval of Lease No. 2004-15 with Frances Randall, for the property located at 2531 Frog Alley (residence).  

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2004-15 with Frances Randall, for the property located at 2531 Frog Alley (residence).  The lease term is for ninety (90) days, effective May 26, 2004, and ending August 23, 2004, at a rate of $.00 per month.   

Note:  This property was purchased with funding from FAA Grant No. 3-12-0069-38, for acquisition of land in noise sensitive areas located within the 65 DNL.   In the event that the Lessee stays beyond the 90 days, the rent shall be $414.38, plus sales tax.

H. Consider approval of Lease No. 2004-16 with Thomas S. Wylam, for the property located at 3106 Rudder Circle (residence).  

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2004-16 with Thomas S. Wylam, for the property located at 3106 Rudder Circle (residence).  The lease term is for one (1) year, effective June 1, 2004.  The annual rental rate is $6,600.00; the monthly rate is $550.00.   

Note:  Mr. Wylam is an employee of the SAA [Records Manager].Consider approval of Lease No. 2004-16 with Thomas S. Wylam for the property located at 3106 Rudder Circle (residence)
I. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-23 with Stone Products, LLC, for Building No. 526, located at 3945 Moores Station Road (office/warehouse).  

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-23 with Stone Products, LLC, for Building No. 526, located at 3945 Moores Station Road (office/warehouse).  Addendum A extends the lease term for one (1) year, effective July 1, 2004, under the same terms and conditions.  The annual rental is $28,800.00; the monthly rental is $2,400.00.

Note:  The tenant is a stone veneer manufacturer/distributor.
J. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-19 with Daniel S. Herrington for Building No. 515-1, located at 2848 Mellonville Avenue (Airport Enterprise Center)

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-19 with Daniel S. Herrington, for Building No. 515-1, located at 2848 Mellonville Avenue (Airport Enterprise Center).  Addendum A extends the lease term for one (1) year, effective June 1, 2004.  The building consists of 1,500 square feet at $7.52 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $11,280.00, an increase of $330.00; the monthly rate is $940.00. 

Note:  The tenant has a business, One Source Medical that manufactures and distributes custom shoe inserts for diabetic patients.  
K. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-31 with Magic Signs Enterprises, Inc., for Building No. 148, located at 1711 Hangar Road (office/warehouse)
Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-31 with Magic Signs Enterprises, Inc. for Building No. 148, located at 1711 Hangar Road (office/warehouse).  Addendum A extends the lease term for one (1) year, effective July 1, 2004.  The building consists of 4,020 square feet at $4.20 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $16,884.00, an increase of $804.00; the monthly rate is $1,407.00.

Note:  The tenant is a sign manufacturer.
L. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-24 with Robin McCrae and Michael Walmer for Building No. 530, located at 4055 Moores Station Road (residence)
Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-24 with Robin McCrae and Michael Walmer, for Building No. 530, located at 4055 Moores Station Road (residence).  Addendum A extends the lease term for one (1) year, effective July 1, 2004, under the same terms and conditions.  The annual rate 25,200.00; the monthly rate is $2,100.00.
M. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 99-18 with Air Essentials, Inc. dba Florida Clay Art Co., a Florida corporation, for Building No. 256, located at 1645 Hangar Road (office/warehouse).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 99-18 with Air Essentials, Inc. dba Florida Clay Art Co., a Florida corporation, for Building No. 256, located 1645 Hangar Road (office/warehouse).  Addendum B extends the lease term for one (1) year, effective July 1, 2004.  The building consists of 4,020 square feet at $4.00 per square foot and 10,890 square feet of land at $.18 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $18,040.20, an increase of $326.70; the monthly rate is $1,503.35.

Note:  The tenant has a ceramic shop.
N. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-21 with Adam and Sunette J. Bono for Building No. 529 located at 2990 Cameron Avenue (residence)
Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-21 with Adam and Sunette J. Bono for Building No. 529, located at 2990 Cameron Avenue (residence).  Addendum A extends the lease term for one (1) year, effective June 17, 2004, under the same terms and conditions.  The annual rental rate is $9,000.00; the monthly rate is $750.00.

O. Consider approval of Addendum C to Lease No. 2000-12 with Delta Connection Academy for Building No. 41, located at 2749 Flightline Avenue
Staff recommended approval of Addendum C to Lease N o. 2000-12 with Delta Connection Academy for Building No. 41, located at 2749  Flightline Avenue.  Addendum C extends the lease term for one (1) year, effective June 1, 2004, under the same terms and conditions.  The building consists of 1,497 square feet at $6.50 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $9,730.50; the monthly rate is $810.88.

Note:  Tenant is a flight school.
P. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-28 with Delta Connection Academy for Building No. 515-4 located at 2830 Mellonville Avenue (Airport Enterprise Center)

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-28 with Delta Connection Academy for Building No. 515-4, located at 2830 Mellonville Avenue (Airport Enterprise Center).  Addendum A extends the lease term for one (1) year, effective August 1, 2004, under the same terms and conditions.  The building consists of 1,500 square feet at $7.75 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $11,625.00; the monthly rate is $968.75. 

Note:  This is the finance office of the flight school.
Q. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2002-19 with Delta Connection Academy for Building No. 113, located at 2729 Flightline Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2002-19 with Delta Connection Academy for Building No. 113, located at 2729 Flightline Avenue.  Addendum B extends the lease term for one (1) year, effective July 1, 2004.  The building consists of 977.6 square feet at $3.50 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is 3,421.60, an increase of $488.80; the monthly rate is $285.13.

Note:  Tenant is a flight school.

R. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-29 with John G. Maijub for sixty-four (64) acres of land on the south side of Moores Station Road, east of Cameron Avenue and south of Richmond Avenue [formerly known as the Bogle property] with the exclusion of the house/stables/15 acres located at 4055 Moores Station Road and the right-of-way owned by Seminole County for the extension of Lake Mary Boulevard East; nine (9) acres of land adjacent to 3055 Cameron Avenue [formerly known as the Colbert property]; and five (5) acres of land at 3105 Cameron Avenue [formerly known as the Jack property].
Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2003-29 with John G. Maijub for sixty-four (64) acres of land on the south side of Moores Station Road, east of Cameron Avenue and south of Richmond Avenue [formerly known as the Bogle property] with the exclusion of the house/stables/15 acres located at 4055 Moores Station Road and the right-of-way owned by Seminole County for the extension of Lake Mary Boulevard East; nine (9) acres of land adjacent to 3055 Cameron Avenue [formerly known as the Colbert property]; and five (5) acres of land at 3105 Cameron Avenue [formerly known as the Jack property].  Addendum A extends the lease term for one (1) year, effective July 1, 2004, under the same terms and conditions.  The annual rental rate is $1000.00.

Note:  The tenant uses this land for cattle grazing.
S. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 99-24 with Gator Dock & Marine for the buildings and land located at 2880 Mellonville Avenue (office/warehouse).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 99-24 with Gator Dock & Marine for the buildings and land located at 2880 Mellonville Avenue (office/warehouse).  Addendum A extends the lease for one (1) year, effective August 1, 2004, with an option for an additional 4-year term.  The lease consists of 22,138 square feet of building space at $2.75 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $60,879.50, an increase of $16,014.33; the monthly rate is $5,073.29.

Note:  The tenant is an aluminum marine contractor.

T. Consider approval of professional services agreement with Infrastructure Management Group, Inc. for Phase 2 of the OSI and OSD performance audit

Infrastructure Management Group, Inc. (IMG) previously conducted a performance audit of OSI and OSD in 2002.  In Phase 2 of this audit, IMG will now come back and determine the compliance that OSI/OSD has made with respect to the first audit's findings.  Specifically, the firm will audit the following elements of OSI and OSD's performance:

1) Implementation of the 2002 audit recommendations (determination if they have complied with all recommendations made in the 2002 audit)

2) Adherence to the Operating Contracts (determination if they continue to adhere to all material aspects of the respective OSI and OSD agreements)

3) Inter-company transactions (determination if OSI and OSD have resolved all inter0company transaction inconsistencies and made all transactions with affiliates transparent)

4) Maintenance (determination if they are adhering to their established maintenance procedures)

In order to accomplish the above tasks, IMG will look at the financial and operating data of OSI/OSD for their most recent fiscal year, which ended on March 31, 2004.  As part of this next phase, IMG will carry out the following tasks in the performance audit:

1) IMG will review all appropriate annual financial, operating and technical documentation of OSI/OSD, such as:

- year-end trial balances for each revenue and expense account for OSI

- operating statistical data, such as passenger counts, number of flight operations, and gate usage

- organizational charts, employee rosters, position descriptions, and salary information

- concession and tenant agreements

- agreements with outsourced and contracted service providers

- revenue and costs associated with each concession, tenant, and vendor

- technical details of equipment and investments made in both terminals

2) IMG will perform a comprehensive inspection of both terminals, and hold talks with appropriate OSI and OSD personnel.  This item is intended to focus on the progress that has been made in developing a comprehensive facilities maintenance program.

3) Based upon the above results, IMG will prepare written draft and final reports containing all of the findings and recommendations.  IMG will also present these findings to the Airport Authority Board at a future meeting.

The budget for this audit is $34,975, which covers all their professional services and expenses.  IMG estimates that it will take 6 to 8 weeks to complete its work, assuming that all relevant and requested data is provided by OSI and OSD in a timely manner.  They expect to begin the audit work in mid-June, or whenever the OSI/OSD data becomes available.  The work of IMG is authorized under its existing contract with the Authority from October 1998.

Staff recommended approval of this audit work, and authorization for execution of all necessary documents.

Additional Agenda Item #1 and #2.

1. Consider approval of Domestic Terminal Lease Number OSD (to be determined) with the Hertz Corporation

This lease is a month-to-month agreement with Hertz for an additional ticket counter position in the Domestic Terminal due to increased customer loads during the summer season.  They anticipate needing the space from now until sometime in the fall.  They have previously leased this same spare counter in the past.  The rental income is $1,691.67 per month, which will be paid to OSD.

Staff recommended approval.

2. Consider approval of task order with Avcon, Inc. for engineering design services for Airfield Electrical System Upgrade and Tower Lighting Control System project

One of our most important FAA-funded projects this fiscal year is an upgrade of the airfield electrical system and the lighting control system in the air traffic control tower.  This project was planned prior to the recent failure of the main runway lighting system, and is an essential element of making our entire airfield lighting system more reliable.  One of the most important parts of this project is a replacement of the control system for the lights and signs that is in the FAA tower.  This system will replace an old and hard-to-maintain mechanical switching system with a modern digital control mechanism that can be monitored remotely by our maintenance and operations staffs.

The first part of this project is the engagement of the engineering firm to perform the planning, engineering design, specifications preparations, and bid package production.  Avcon has been selected to do this work, and we have negotiated a task order for the project.  Their fee is a lump sum cost of $154,125.00.  The FAA will provide us a grant for 95% of this cost, and the Florida DOT will provide a grant of 2.5%.  The SAA's share of $3,853 is included in this fiscal year's capital improvement budget.

Staff recommended that the Board approve this task order and authorize the execution of all necessary documents.

Motion by Board member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through T and Additional Items 1 and 2.

Motion passed.

9. DISCUSSION AGENDA

A. Consider approval of the Airport Ground Transportation Program
Discussion Agenda Item A previously covered.

B. Consider approval of amendments to the Airport Rules and Regulations
Under the powers granted to the Airport Authority by the State of Florida in its Enabling Legislation (Chapter 71-924), the Authority adopted a document entitled "Airport Rules and Regulations" on July 2, 1996, which covers various items governing the administration and operation of the Airport.  These Rules and Regulations contain provisions covering such items as the conduct of commercial business, tenant obligations, restricted areas, conduct of the public, restrictive practices, aircraft rules and regulations, administrative regulations, motor vehicle and traffic rules, ground transportation rules, safety rules, emergency procedures, etc.

These Rules and Regulations should be updated from time to time and staff is recommending the following:

A. Add a provision to the Rules and Regulations which makes attendance at the Airport's monthly Security Meetings mandatory for certain classes of users of the Airport.  

BACKGROUND:
 The Airport maintains an Airport Security Program (ASP) that is contained in a manual required under Federal Regulations and approved by the Transportation Security Administration (TSA).  One of the provisions contained within the Program requires the Airport to host a regular Security Meeting with certain airline and aviation tenants and pertinent government agencies having responsibilities on the Airport.  The meetings are normally held on a monthly basis, and more often as changing security conditions warrant.  With heightened security conditions being a major concern, and the need to ensure that all tenants and agencies are fully aware of our security posture and response mechanisms, we would like to make attendance at these meetings mandatory.

B. Add a provision to the Rules and Regulations, which grants authority for us to impose specific fines and penalties for certain classes of safety and security violations.

BACKGROUND:  The FAA and TSA have recently increased the amount of civil penalties that can be levied against an airport operator for violations of safety and security items.  We have the ability in some contracts and leases to be reimbursed by a tenant should the Airport Authority have a fine levied against us by the Federal Government.  However, we need a more easily managed system that allows us to levy penalties directly whenever a safety or security violation occurs.  We are proposing a structured fine system for these types of violations in the following manner:

STAGE 1 Fines:  
For violations that could be an impediment to the safety and efficiency of the operation of the Airport - up to $1,000 per violation, per day

STAGE 2 Fines:
For violations that could be an endangerment to life or property - from $1,000 up to $5,000 per violation, per day

STAGE 3 Fines:
For violations that pose an immediate threat to life or property - from $5,000 up to $11,000 per violation, per day

In determining the severity of the fine to be levied, we would consider such factors as the offender's previous number of infractions, violations or warnings received.  Stage 1 and Stage 2 fines could be elevated to a Stage 3 fine for the same, repeated, or multiple violations.

C. Add a provision that allows designated Inspectors (including the President/CEO and others officially designated by him as an Inspector) to enforce City, County, State, and Federal codes, rules, regulations, orders, and regulatory guidance as they relate to construction, maintenance, or building violations.  In addition, those Inspectors would have the authority to issue "Stop Work" orders in cases of violations.

BACKGROUND:  Situations have arisen wherein violations of codes or other regulatory documents have been observed during construction or maintenance on the Airport.  The ability for designated Airport staff to issue "Stop Work" orders to tenants, construction contractors, or maintenance personnel is essential for us to provide for the safety and efficiency of the Airport until the work is brought into compliance.

For all of the above items, we will be working with the Authority's General Counsel to develop specific language for the implementation, enforcement, and management procedures covering the particular issue that can be incorporated into the Rules and Regulations.  At this time,  that the Board approve the amendment of the Rules and Regulations so that we can move forward with development of the procedures identified above, and the incorporation of the language into the Rules and Regulations document.
Staff recommended approval.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve as recommended.

Motion passed.

10. COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

11. OTHER BUSINESS

Discussion regarding the Joint Participation Agreement with Seminole County.

12. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING JULY 6, 2004

13. ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:35.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President 
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday, June 1, 2004, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday, June 8, 2004, at 9:00 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 
USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, June 8, 2004, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 16, 2004, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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